

Emerging Trends and New Frontiers in Community Operational Research

> Michael P. Johnson Gerald Midgley George Chichirau

Centre for Systems Studies

Research Memorandum 101 2017 Hull University Business School

Research Memorandum 101 • March 2017

Emerging Trends and New Frontiers in Community Operational Research

Michael P. Johnson

Department of Public Policy and Public Affairs, University of Massachusetts Boston, USA <u>michael.johnson@umb.edu</u>

Gerald Midgley

Centre for Systems Studies Business School, University of Hull Hull, HU6 7RX, UK +44 (0)1482 463316 g.r.midgley@hull.ac.uk

George Chichirau

Department of Public Policy and Public Affairs, University of Massachusetts Boston, USA <u>George.Chichirau001@umb.edu</u>

ISBN 978-1-906422-38-7

Emerging Trends and New Frontiers in Community Operational Research

M.P. Johnson¹, G. Midgley^{2,3,4,5,6} and G. Chichirau¹

¹Department of Public Policy and Public Affairs, University of Massachusetts Boston, US
²Centre for Systems Studies, Business School, University of Hull, Hull, UK
³School of Innovation, Design and Engineering, Mälardalen University, Eskilstuna, Sweden
⁴Victoria Management School, Victoria University of Wellington, Wellington, New Zealand
⁵School of Agriculture and Food Sciences, University of Queensland, Brisbane, Australia
⁶School of Social and Political Sciences, University of Canterbury, Christchurch, New Zealand

Abstract

Community operational research (COR), and its disciplinary relation, community-based operations research, have an increasingly high profile within multiple domains that benefit from empirical and analytic approaches to problem solving. Many of these areas are concentrated in human services, community and economic development, education and other non-profit services, and the nature of inquiry tends to be motivated by action research and systems thinking as much as traditional decision modeling. However, there are many other areas of inquiry in which COR has had only a modest presence to date. This paper identifies a number of these, distinguishing between 'emerging trends' (mostly in well-studied areas of operations research, management science and analytics) and 'new frontiers', which can be found in disciplinary traditions not commonly oriented towards empirical and analytic methods for problem solving, where community-engaged decision modeling represents new ways of generating knowledge, policies and prescriptions. This paper will show how the exploration of emerging trends and new frontiers in COR can provide a basis for the development of innovative research agendas that can broaden the scope and impact of the decision sciences.

Keywords: Community operational research, community-based operations research, analytics, developing countries, systems thinking.

1. Introduction

Community operational research (COR), and its disciplinary relation, community-based operations research (CBOR), has an increasingly high profile within multiple domains that benefit from empirical and analytic approaches to problem solving. Many of these areas, as represented by papers in this special issue, are concentrated in human services, community and economic development, education and other non-profit services, and the nature of inquiry tends to be motivated by action research and systems thinking as much as traditional decision modeling. However, there are many other areas of inquiry in which COR has had only a modest presence to date.

The goal of this paper is to explain how community operational research can help identify problem opportunities, novel analytic methods, theory-building and contributions to practice in a variety of domains, some closely identified with operations research, management science and analytics (henceforth referred to generally as the 'decision sciences'), and others more firmly rooted in disciplinary traditions not conventionally associated with decision science. By doing so, we hope to provide encouragement and resources for researchers and practitioners who seek new applications for COR that support frequently-pursued COR values, such as community engagement, equity and social justice.

We start by providing a short introduction to Community OR, and in so doing we clarify distinctions between COR and other areas of decision science. Elsewhere (Midgley et al, 2017a), we argue that the definitive feature of COR is "the meaningful engagement of communities" in OR applications, which leaves open questions about what counts as 'meaningful' (see Ufua et al, 2016, 2017, for a discussion of this) and what constitutes a 'community' (e.g., Midgley and Ochoa-Arias, 1999). Importantly, defining COR in this way draws out a principle of practice (meaningful community engagement) that is present in all previously published examples of COR, so this is not an imposition on our discipline. However, it also proposes a normative standard for future practice and publications, to limit the possibility of 'driff' into less engaged forms of OR. Note that a consequence of this definition is that there are overlaps between COR and other well established traditions, such as public sector OR and even OR in the private sector (see Midgley et al, 2017a, for examples). For instance, perfectly good public sector OR can be client engaged, but not community engaged. However, when the community is actually given meaningful input, the project may be both public sector and Community OR. Below, we use public sector OR as an example to compare COR with, although we should provide a caveat here: many of the things we discuss below are general characteristics of COR compared with public sector OR, and the term

'general characteristics' refers to things that are *commonly found* in applications. This is different from saying they are *defining features* of COR; in our view, only the 'meaningful engagement of communities' in OR applications can be considered definitional.

Public sector OR has traditionally addressed three areas of decision modeling impacts: efficiency, effectiveness and equity (Savas 1969, 1978). Bardach and Patashnik (2016) express efficiency as maximizing the sum of individual utilities and Stokey and Zeckhauser (1978) characterize efficient solutions as lying on a Pareto frontier of possible allocations of goods and services among members of a population. Effectiveness, in contrast to efficiency, seeks to identify policies or interventions that best achieve socially desirable outcomes, especially when markets diverge greatly from the common neoclassical assumptions of perfectly competitive markets - or when there are no easily identifiable markets for the goods or services of interest (LeClerc et al 2012). Finally, notions of equity, fairness or justice address concerns that a just society may take steps to ensure that certain groups receive benefits from policies or interventions roughly commensurate to their needs (LeClerc et al 2012). Commonly used introductions to management science, such as Winston and Albright (2016), tend not to address efficiency directly, rather concentrating on objectives most salient to private sector operations such as minimizing cost, or maximizing yield or profit. Mainstream introductions to management science are equally silent on issues related to effectiveness and equity. Even standard reviews of public sector OR (see e.g. Pollock et al 1994) have relatively little say about issues of equity and social justice as compared with more traditional emphases on technical modeling.

COR is different from client-but-not-community engaged public sector operations research in a number of ways. First, COR places great emphasis on *intervention*, or "purposeful action by an agent to create change" (Midgley 2000, p.9), as opposed to observational science alone or methodological innovations outside the context of interventions. Effective COR interventions require a deep understanding of the problem context, a commitment to empiricism, engagements with stakeholders and primary data collection to reflect the lived experiences of those who are engaged with the problem to be solved (e.g. Friend 2004). Many public sector projects also involve intervention, but the majority of the publications discussing them are framed in terms of novel modeling techniques and the findings from data analyses, with the engagement of clients and stakeholders that is required for effective intervention taking a back seat. Publications about COR projects, in contrast, tend to emphasize the latter alongside the reporting of methodological innovations (e.g. Ritchie et al 1992; Midgley and Ochoa-Arias 2004a; Johnson 2012a).

Next, in line with the focus on intervention, COR generally has a central concern for *local engagement and impact*. This arises from a belief that many problems of greatest immediate concern to citizens (such as education, crime, housing and economic development) have a local character, and that giving local residents a say in problem identification, formulation, solution and the implementation of new prescriptions or guidelines may result in rapid improvements in quality of life (as evaluated by those local residents).

COR also usually has a concern for *disadvantaged, underrepresented and underserved populations*. This is about social justice, which involves efforts to promote "....a just society by challenging injustice and valuing diversity" (National Federation for Catholic Youth Ministry 2008) or ensuring "equal access to liberties, rights, and opportunities, as well as taking care of the least advantaged members of society" (Appalachian State University 2016; see also Robinson 2016). Social justice was a central concern of many of those who first founded COR (Rosenhead, 1986; Jackson, 1987).

Community OR focuses on *problem solving processes as well as outcomes* (Midgley and Ochoa-Arias 2004b); in particular, designing interventions that are intended to improve the understanding of decision opportunities, data and solutions as much as producing specific prescriptions or strategies (e.g. Ritchie 2004). Johnson (2012b) argues that community-based operations research, a domain closely aligned with COR, derives a great deal of value from identifying problems which may not, at first glance, appear amenable to conventional OR methods; formulating those problems in such a way as to prioritize diverse conceptions of values, evidence of beneficial social impacts and equity; solving them (or addressing/managing them when no immediate resolution is possible) through multiple research frameworks and analytic methods that yield understanding as much as prescriptions; and implementing solutions to enable capacity building and social change, with theory development being a possible outcome too.

Community OR embodies a *critical approach and a concern for ethics*. By 'critical approach', we mean a desire to interrogate assumptions about whose conceptions of a problem count (e.g., Foote et al 2007); to explore the implications of power relationships between 'experts' who address problems, 'clients' who present problems to be solved, and communities who are the potential beneficiaries or victims of new policies or prescriptions (e.g., Midgley and Milne 1995); and take seriously alternative epistemologies, research methodologies or worldviews, such as postpositivism, constructivism, transformative research or pragmatism (Taket and White 1993; Creswell 2014). 'Ethics' refers to concerns about the probity of engagements by researchers (e.g. issues of independence and honesty when there is a fee paying client and other stakeholders

may suffer); the integrity of relationships between researchers, clients and participants, so exploitation of various kinds is avoided; and the consequences of decisions on those affected but not involved (Wenstop and Koppang 2009). Moral inquiry can shed light on the possible rights and responsibilities of stakeholders, especially in problematic situations (Mingers 2011a). Midgley et al (1998) argue that every boundary judgment made in a COR project (about whose views and what issues to include, exclude or marginalize) is also an ethical judgment, so ethics has to be a central concern for practice.

In contrast with many other application domains for operations research, management science and analytics, COR practitioners tend to exhibit a methodological preference for *qualitative* (e.g. Rosenhead and Mingers, 2001) and *mixed method* (e.g. Mingers and Gill, 1997) approaches to problem solving, as opposed to the traditional foci on quantitative data, mathematical modeling and the manipulation of quantitative data via algorithms. The tension between those advocating for qualitative versus quantitative methods is long-standing within OR/MS (Kirby 2007; Mingers 2011b,c) and, to some extent at least, mixed method approaches are able to transcend this by accepting the validity and utility of both (e.g. Flood and Jackson 1991; Flood and Romm 1996; Mingers and Gill 1997; Midgley 1992, 1996, 2000; Midgley et al 2017b).

Finally, COR practitioners generally seek to design interventions that result in *community empowerment and social change*. They mostly eschew the idea that problem-orientated inquiry can be 'neutral' or 'value-free' (e.g. Midgley, 2000). This empowerment and social change orientation was partly introduced as a reaction to the right wing politics of the Thatcher era in the UK (e.g. Rosenhead 1996), but has since expanded into a broader philosophy of 'engaged OR' (Midgley et al, 2017a) that provides a counterweight to both unfettered capitalism and centralized bureaucratic planning (Jackson 1987). As such, it represents a re-imagining of what operations research can do with and for communities in general (Midgley et al 2017a), and disadvantaged and marginalized communities in particular, often using methods not considered within the mainstream of OR in the USA (compare Simchi-Levi's, 2006 and 2009, defense of narrow boundaries for OR with Ackermann et al's, 2009, appeal to take soft OR, and by extension Community OR, seriously within the discipline).

Community operational research thus has many features that position it well to productively address a wide range of problems of social concern, including those traditionally considered to be the province of the social sciences, human services and information technology disciplines, as distinct from the decision sciences. We explore the relationship between COR and these domains in the remainder of this paper, which is organized as follows. Section 2 discusses challenges and

opportunities for COR in research and practice. Section 3 presents emerging trends, primarily in the decision sciences and related fields, where OR is well positioned to have a substantial impact in the shorter term, and where COR might make a useful contribution. Section 4 discusses new frontiers, primarily areas distinct from the decision sciences, where there are longer-term prospects for COR's impact in practice and scholarship. Section 5 concludes with elements of a research agenda built upon the previous reflections.

2. Challenges and Opportunities

Community operational research faces a number of barriers to widespread acceptance in teaching and research in decision science, and impact in practice commensurate with its social justice motivations. First, ordinary citizens may lack the expertise needed for data-driven problem solving, and therefore require considerable support (Ritchie 2004). This is arguably why there is more of an emphasis in COR on the participative use of qualitative methods. Also, COR often requires organized and sustained participation among multiple stakeholders for problem identification, formulation and solution (Gregory and Midgley 2000; Taket and White 2000), which may run counter to a tendency to rely on government and nonprofit organizations to take the lead. Updating and managing socio-technical systems is difficult and is more commonly performed by trained practitioners working in established organizations. Knowledge generated by COR studies does not necessarily lead to the production of expert prescriptions in the sense traditionally understood within operations research, industrial engineering and related fields; rather, the practitioner may facilitate a process of learning that flows seamlessly into decision making without any need for expert recommendations (Bryant et al 1994). Of course, most studies in the decision sciences with an application focus aspire to implementation as an end goal. However, special interests inside and outside the community may divert energy and enthusiasm towards aims not always shared by local actors. Stakeholder participation can be an antidote to this (Rosenhead and Mingers, 2001), but there also has to be a recognition that, in some contexts, there are stakeholders who try to get their way through manipulation or coercion rather than through engagement in free and fair dialogue (Jackson 1991, 2006; Midgley 1997), so this can make the design of COR projects and pathways to implementation quite complex. Finally, there are barriers connected with online engagement: while this is now relatively common in the current era of social media, especially with spatially dispersed communities, it is not easy to translate the energy created online into in-person activism, especially if it requires sustained local action.

However, despite the above challenges, COR and CBOR may also benefit from a number of opportunities to transform the decision sciences. Operations research for the public good,

especially to benefit resource-constrained and mission-driven nonprofit organizations, has received substantial visibility through a student paper contest sponsored by the Institute for Operations Research and the Management Sciences called 'Doing Good with Good OR' (INFORMS 2016a) as well as volunteer-driven initiatives of professional societies in the US ('Pro Bono Analytics', INFORMS 2016b) and the UK ('Pro Bono OR', ORS 2016). Scholars such as Suzanne Mettler (2011) have demonstrated the importance of the 'submerged state' in diverting public benefits to most-privileged populations, providing a basis for COR researchers and practitioners to design interventions to reconcile technocratic/managerial understanding with people's real-world concerns. Current research in e-government and e-governance (Manoharan 2016; Chen and Ahn, 2017) demonstrates the potential for internet-enabled applications to provide high quality and rapid response services that can increase the level of trust between citizens, nonprofits and government, improving the likelihood that COR initiatives can be successful. However, these promising trends require an increased awareness by citizens of root causes of social concerns and the potential of localized direct action to address them, but recent elections in the US and the EU referendum in the UK may cast doubt on the willingness of many citizens to examine systemic barriers to an improved quality of life. In the face of this, we suggest that the primary opportunity for COR to increase its breadth and impact are specific application areas for which COR may provide novel and high impact insights, strategies and operational recommendations. We describe these in the two sections that follow.

3. Emerging Trends

Over the past 15 to 20 years, new areas within operations research have emerged to respond to contemporary issues in the public and private sectors that go beyond the traditional core foci of OR. As these new domains have become more closely associated with the mainstream of OR, there are increasing opportunities for Community OR to address them by adapting models, analytic methods and methodologies to strengthen a focus on community engagement and social change. COR practitioners can therefore make worthwhile contributions in the new areas while simultaneously moving our specialism more into the mainstream of OR. The two most interesting new areas (to us) where COR can contribute something new are humanitarian logistics and analytics. These are discussed below.

3.1 Humanitarian logistics

Humanitarian logistics represents an adaptation of principles of transportation, facility location, supply chain analysis and other subdisciplines to the problems of planning for and responding to natural and man-made crises (Çelik et al 2014). Inasmuch as disasters have effects that can vary

across neighborhoods, and neighborhood-level preparation and response can mitigate the effects of disasters, there would seem to be many potential applications of COR in this area. However, a lot of humanitarian logistics applications are conceived at the systems level and rely on mathematical modeling and solution algorithms associated with traditional operations research (Duran et al 2012, Ekici et al 2014; Liberatore et al 2014). One humanitarian logistics application, however, emphasizes appropriate information technology to support 'last mile' distribution of goods in communities with compromised infrastructures, developed in conjunction with local stakeholders (Ergun et al 2014). While there has been a COR project on disaster planning (Gregory and Midgley 2000), this predates the bulk of research in humanitarian logistics and does not speak to its focus on solving technical problems regarding the optimal positioning of goods and services pre- and post-disaster. COR can enable researchers and practitioners to integrate stakeholders' experiences and preferences directly into an enhanced model development process that highlights difficulties in on-the-ground disaster-related logistics: fear, uncertainty, corruption, political oppression and so on (Munday 2015).

3.2 Analytics

The discipline known as analytics comprises three distinct tasks: descriptive analytics, or the study of systems, organizations and phenomena according to historical data; predictive analytics, or the informed estimation of future values of variables or configurations of systems to aid in the anticipation of as yet unknown events; and prescriptive analytics, or the design of policies, guidelines or practices based on optimal or best possible values of decision variables assumed to be under the control of the modeler (Liberatore and Luo 2010). Motivated by the explosion of data from processes and devices, the business process redesign movement and the widespread availability of sophisticated software, analytics has in many ways become the public face of the professions known heretofore as 'operations research' and 'management science'. Of course the relabeling of disciplines and research communities is always contentious because professional identities are at stake, and there is clearly an ambiguous relationship between OR and analytics (Mortenson et al 2014). Popular treatments of analytics are numerous, including Nussbaumer Knaflic (2015) and Siegel (2016). The Institute for Operations Research and the Management Sciences, for example, has developed an analytics credentialing program for practitioners (INFORMS 2016c) and a new analytics maturity model to guide professions through the process of organization redesign through analytics (INFORMS 2016d).

Though analytics is most often conceived as a quantitative domain, recent work has emphasized the role that problem structuring methods and other qualitative methods may play in it (Ranyard

et al 2015). This hints that COR may benefit from emphasizing its relationship with analytics, interpreted broadly as ways to solve practical problems using diverse methods, some of which involve quantitative data. COR may make contributions to analytics by emphasizing questions of what data can and should do for individuals, communities and organizations; whether concepts such as effectiveness, social impact, institutional challenges and the like are, or can be, taken seriously by decision makers seeking to quantify various aspects of an analysis; and, most importantly for COR, how community residents themselves (and their representatives) can work with organizations to define, collect and analyze data that are relevant to their own lives (see the subsection on 'big and difficult data' below). Some of these questions have been addressed in the context of volunteer consulting engagements sponsored by Pro Bono Analytics (INFORMS 2016b) and Pro Bono OR (ORS 2016).

4. New Frontiers

In contrast to the two domains described above, there are a number of other research areas which have had identities substantially or largely distinct from OR, but which have characteristics that are supportive of innovations within COR (and CBOR). Community OR draws its power from the insights it may provide on contemporary policies, application contexts and technologies that have an impact on spatially distinct and constrained groups of people and infrastructures. Here we want to discuss how COR may be applied to a number of new frontiers, and what the discipline may learn from these new applications. Clearly, there are many more examples than can be covered by a single paper, but we have selected nine that seem to us to be particularly promising, either because work is already going on to inform them with COR (e.g., community-based intervention in developing countries), or because people already in those areas share common values with COR practitioners (e.g., working in the service of indigenous people on issues of concern in their communities).

4.1 Urban planning and community development

Urban planning, community development, urban affairs and related fields are focused on developing strategies to make homes, neighborhoods and cities better places to live for as many people as possible. This can be done by permitting, encouraging or forbidding certain types of physical infrastructure (urban planning); helping local residents advocate for their needs; developing local services and institutions (community development); and providing guidance and insight regarding all manner of products and services intended to meet the needs of urbanized communities (urban affairs) (see e.g. Hall and Tewdwr-Jones 2010; Levy 2017). Since these fields

have the improvement of life through peoples' daily activities as a core concern, there would seem to be a role for Community OR. Indeed, Johnson and colleagues have adapted principles of COR to address community-level responses to the housing foreclosure crisis, both at the high level of project design (collaborating with community partners to identify and set research agendas; see Turcotte et al 2015) and at the low level of executing particular research designs. In terms of the latter, examples are identifying local values associated with community revitalization and foreclosure response (Keisler et al 2014) and developing a novel metric for community development that links strategy and impact (Johnson et al 2012). Johnson et al (2015) have also employed some principles of COR to design and evaluate decision models for non-traditional local development to counter blight, vacancy and abandoned properties.

However, despite a wide range of potential application areas within the service sector, including transportation and warehousing, information and communication, human health and social assistance, financial and insurance services, and many more, documented applications of noncommunity OR in the service sector appear to be overwhelmingly concentrated on traditional quantitative, mathematical model-driven approaches (Xing et al 2013). COR principles are actually quite prominent in contemporary treatments of community development (see e.g. Defilippis and Saegert 2012) and new initiatives to build collaborations between researchers and practitioners for community development and social change exist (URBAN 2016), though they are not named as COR in teaching and research contexts. COR may benefit greatly by emphasizing connections with urban/city planning and community development, and connecting well-understood methods for community engagement and design with decision science principles of problem identification, formulation and solution that have an emphasis on process learning and stakeholder impact rather than mostly on technical issues of mathematical modeling and algorithm design.

4.2 Information systems and information technology (IS/IT)

IS/IT is a well-studied domain, both in stand-alone academic disciplines and university departments and colleges, and as an active area of inquiry within the decision sciences (see e.g. *Information Systems Research*, http://pubsonline.informs.org/journal/isre). However, there has been relatively little attention paid by these disciplines to the design of community-engaged methods for problem solving in the OR tradition, and conversely relatively little attention has been paid within COR to IS/IT as either vehicles for solution implementation or domains within which intensive community engagement might be performed. There are, of course, exceptions: for

instance, Córdoba and Midgley (2006) show how IS planning can put stakeholders front and center through an alternative approach based on critical systems thinking (also see Córdoba and Midgley, 2003, 2008), and Barros-Castro et al (2015) apply a similar approach to the engagement of school children and teachers in the design of computer-supported collaborative learning programs. With this in mind, perhaps one of the most fruitful areas of potential interchange between COR and IS/IT researchers is in relation to citizen engagement. For both fields, acquiring knowledge on the ultimate 'end users' and ensuring their empowerment are central concerns (e.g. Córdoba-Pachón, 2010).

Another illustrative example could be Barrett et al (2016), who look at how value is created in online communities over time. They argue that researchers need to move away from considering online participants as largely homogenous, and towards identifying stakeholder groups and key participants. They do precisely that in a case study of an online healthcare community group, and such work showcases the potential of IS research for community engagement. Lopez (2015) does something related but different while looking at the online behaviors of urban communities targeted by participatory information systems programs. She finds that the geographic targeting scope matters a great deal (local versus hyper-local); but also that off-site communication is essential to IS development, and that the greatest challenge to online community sustainability is residential instability. To avoid problems of marginalization, designers of participatory information systems must engage transient populations as well as those remaining for long periods of time. In any case, research indicates that information systems seeking to engage small, urban communities need to be designed differently from sites with a global reach. Raymaker (2015) is an example of a practitioner who explores the latest IS research on direct engagement using critical systems thinking and community based participatory research. Her study is an exploration of the development process of a healthcare-focused web site for autistic end users, but the implications for further research are immediately obvious: what would be different if the engagement was directed at other populations or organizational contexts?

Thus, COR could transform IS/IT by emphasizing community-engaged methods for systems design and implementation, drawing connections between technical innovations and conventional notions of usability, and the expressed needs of especially disadvantaged end-users whose low income, lack of social status and influence may make them more often seen as consumers of IS/IT innovations rather than sources of such.

4.3 Big and difficult data

The past decade or so has seen an explosion of research in the area of 'big data', commonly understood to be the collection of very large datasets routinely generated through information systems such as point-of-sale systems, social media, public surveillance and the 'internet of things' (Bollier 2010). Big data can be seen as an aspect of analytics, but the focus here is more on the sources of the data, and the special problems associated with handling huge repositories of data, constantly refreshed from diverse sources in real time. While datasets and analyses of big data are usually dominated by experts working at a distance from local communities, there is growing evidence of community participation in large scale data analysis, through crowdsourcing and community activism (Calvard 2016). Moreover, researchers are increasingly exploring issues related to community-level participation and curation of large datasets of public and local interest (Bertot et al 2014) and community collaborations to extract alternative meanings from large datasets (Couldry and Powell 2014).

Another approach to data analytics and community engagement arises from the notion that in many cases the data that are most relevant to community needs, especially disadvantaged and lower-income communities, are not 'big' at all, but challenging because of a lack of consensus on what data elements should be collected, from what sources and put towards what ends (which explains why this section has a title distinct from simply 'big data'). Also, even modestly-sized datasets can tax the capacity of mission-driven nonprofit organizations (Boland 2012; Johnson 2015). The research on this conveys in aggregate a substantial opportunity for COR to fully engage in research on data science and analytics, using our discipline's unique perspective on local agency and a critical approach to identify novel applications for data collection, analysis and use for local development. One contemporary application of community data analytics, for example, is the issue of defining specific metrics for local economic development impact to be collected by local organizations that may be distinct from those mandated by local government (Johnson and Jani 2016).

4.4 Smart cities

Connecting with big data is the movement to harness large datasets to improve operations and management of government and services within neighborhoods and cities through advanced technologies. A 'smart city' is defined as "a synthesis of hard infrastructure (or physical capital) with the availability and quality of knowledge communication and social infrastructure. The latter form of capital is decisive for urban competitiveness" (Caragliu et al, 2009, as summarized in Wikipedia and presented in Batty et al 2012). While most smart city applications, such as the real-

time analysis of mass transit data for better prediction of ridership and congestion (see e.g. Batty 2013), appear to be conventional applications of centralized, expert-driven analyses, Batty et al (2012) acknowledge the potential for democratic participation via 'citizen science' regarding the nature, content and use of large datasets for urban operations and management (see Gregory and Atkins, 2017, for some reflections on the potential for connecting COR with citizen science).

Since smart cities have the potential to affect the lives of their residents at all times and in all places, there appear to be significant opportunities for Community OR to enable diverse stakeholders to influence the ways in which smart cities are designed and implemented, and to apply stakeholder engagement to define the real-life problems they purport to solve. In particular, COR can challenge common notions of technology as a mostly unalloyed good, emphasizing the role that smart city-focused technologies can play in expanding the reach of the surveillance state and highlighting class and social disparities in access to and use of smart city technologies and data (see e.g. White and Trump 2016). IBM is a company that has invested significantly in the area of smart cities (e.g. Dirks and Keeling, 2009), and one of the authors (Gerald Midgley) has been engaging with them for over 10 years on the sticking points for implementation, which often concern the governance of initiatives and not the technology. Here, the emphasis of COR on community and stakeholder engagement could make a significant difference to both the design of these initiatives to meet community concerns, and their eventual implementation, especially as much of the literature on both COR and smart cities has been influenced by systems thinking, so there is already enough of a common language to make a start.

4.5 Resilient cities

The notion of resilient cities addresses a myriad of contemporary challenges such as economic development, social polarization and segregation as well as climate change and ecological degradation through the notion of planning, adaptation and response to immediate and long-term threats to human and community health (Spans and Waterhout 2016). Resilient cities are well-positioned to direct intervention in physical and social infrastructure in urbanized areas to redress inequalities and structural flaws. The importance of resilient cities is represented by the worldwide '100 Resilient Cities Program' sponsored by the Rockefeller Foundation. Research programs in resilient cities abound, including Boston in the USA (Martin 2015); Rotterdam in the Netherlands (Spans and Waterhout 2016); Dhaka in Bangladesh and Brisbane in Australia (Walters 2015). These studies take as given the importance of community engagement and participation in risk assessment and planning for, and adaptation to, long-term changes in climate and economy that could reduce the quality of life, as well as displace and put at risk the lives of millions of people.

They directly engage the notions of stress and trauma, not just as the result of discrete disasters but as indicators of reduced wellbeing in response to chronic mal-adaptations of urban areas to global change, experienced locally. There appears to be a significant opportunity for COR to articulate community values, structure objectives and develop interventions in close cooperation with affected communities (Helfgott, 2017), especially those at greatest risk of harm due to low income, lack of political influence, low levels of social engagement, etc.

4.6 Developing countries

Countries in the 'global south' face a much different set of political, social and economic challenges than the developed countries in which OR was started (Rosenhead 1993). From the increased severity of climate-change-related extreme weather events, to high levels of internal and external human displacement due to war, political instability and food insecurity, to daily life challenges arising from poverty, disease and a lack of good governance, developing country issues might seem initially to be too large and systemic to be addressed in a substantive way by Community OR, as opposed to well-established disciplines such as international development, human security and global governance. However, there has been consistent progress towards the creation of OR infrastructures in education and research in developing countries, as exemplified by Caulkins et al (2008) and Maposa et al (2016). Caulkins et al provide specific examples of OR teaching that can be easily adapted to resource-constrained environments, and which are responsive to decision problems arising from the African experience. Maposa et al (2016) present a more traditional quantitative modeling-based approach to extreme weather event forecasting and response. The literature on specifically COR-based engagements in developing countries includes work by Ochoa-Arias (1994, 2004) in Venezuela, Sova et al (2015) in Nepal, and Tirivanhu et al (2016) in Zimbabwe. There is also a more general review of OR applications in development (White et al 2011); a set of ideas for adapting COR to the needs of developing countries (Rosenhead 1993); and a proposal for a new conception of public health in development based on COR principles and practice (Thurnhurst 2013). These works emphasize the roles that community engagement, qualitative methods, problem structuring and values-explicit inquiry may play in a developing country setting. Recent papers, still under review, addressing COR in developing countries (e.g. Espinosa and Duque, 2017; Helfgott, 2017; Romm, 2017; Ufua et al, 2016, 2017) may advance the state of research and practice in this area even further.

4.7 Diversity and inclusion

Diversity can be broadly understood as encompassing individual measures that are often viewed or treated as markers of difference, as well as internal individual measures that may reflect personal understandings of the world, often referred to as cognitive diversity. Diversity always exists in social systems. Inclusion, on the other hand, often needs to be consciously enabled. In order to leverage diversity, an environment must be created where people feel safe, supported, listened to, valued and able to do their personal best. This is often a 'wicked' problem in the sense that inclusion initiatives tend to have numerous stakeholders, a close connectedness with other problems, and trade-offs between values are difficult to state (or when stated, may be difficult for some stakeholders to accept). There are definitely many diversity and inclusion problems amenable to solution using traditional OR: e.g. public school assignment (Shi, 2015); college admissions (Chen and Kesten 2016); and job interview process design (Johnson, Heckman and Chan 2016). However, the more 'wicked' problems may not be accommodated by traditional approaches, and here we refer to the more comprehensive attempts at solving failures of inclusion: gender diversity quotas, job guarantee programs and universal basic income design, for instance. It is difficult to imagine any of these being tackled competently without meaningful community engagement and without a critical awareness of the strengths and weaknesses of different approaches. Examples of the application of COR to this domain are presented by Pindar (1994), who focuses on racial harassment; Cohen and Midgley (1994) and Midgley and Milne (1995), who look at the marginalization and inclusion of people with mental health problems: Gregory et al (1994) and Gregory and Romm (2001), who discuss the empowerment of blind and partially sighted health service users; and Boyd et al (2004), who explain the design of a COR process that put the perspectives of homeless children at the heart of the development of services to meet their needs. This is an area that has been of significant concern in COR already (for a wider set of readings, see various chapters in Ritchie et al, 1994; Midgley and Ochoa-Arias, 2004b; and Johnson, 2012a), but there is still the potential to do more, and especially to build practice-relevant theory of inclusion as a generic issue (e.g. as discussed by Midgley, 2000).

COR has the potential to build interventions around critical perspectives on diversity and inclusion, taking account of issues such as the power relationships that characterize the institution or phenomenon of interest, conflicts between stakeholders with different perspectives, whether the current organizational structure or mission should be preserved or replaced in the interests of social justice, how community engagement should be defined, and whether there are roles for systems thinking and problem structuring methods in developing novel solutions to issues of diversity and inclusion (Johnson 2016). The recent unveiling of a comprehensive and radical policy platform for the US-based Black Lives Matter movement (The Movement for Black Lives 2016) provides a promising opportunity for COR to engage with local activists to develop interventions that support efforts for social change. One aspect of COR that could be particularly

useful in this area is the theory of boundaries and marginalization processes that has informed a number of COR interventions (e.g., Midgley et al, 1998, 2007; Midgley, 2000, 2015; Midgley and Córdoba, 2006; Boyd et al, 2004, 2007; Foote et al, 2007; Shen and Midgley, 2007, 2015; Midgley and Pinzón, 2013; Barros-Castro et al, 2015).

4.8 Environmental issues

Traditionally concerned with stewardship and sustainability, environmental policy and action has broadened its focus to address systemic issues related to climate change, urban resilience and human adaptation. Central to all of these application areas is the role of community and stakeholder participation in both agenda setting and individual/collective action. Ulrich (1993) discusses the need for systems thinkers to engage the ecological movement without false pretensions that systems/OR can provide comprehensive analyses; rather, we should be aware of our boundary judgments and the values that inform them. Also see Midgley (1994) for a discussion of the frequent marginalization of environmental issues due to overly narrow boundaries defining economic and social concerns. Midgley and Reynolds (2001, 2004a,b) present an agenda for change in OR to meet the needs of environmental management, which includes a greater focus on stakeholder and community engagement with scientific analysis in projects where both environmental and social values need to be accounted for in development proposals.

More recent OR on environmental issues includes the work of Becker et al (2014), focusing on stakeholder engagement and quantitative analysis for pre-disaster planning; Schafer and Gallemore (2016) on the use of multi-criteria decision analysis for agenda setting in natural resources project funding; Pimentel et al (2016) addressing modeling principles for decision support system development, focusing on environmentally friendly mining; and adaptations of principles of problem structuring methods and value-focused thinking for Life Cycle Sustainability Assessment in waste management systems (Souza et al 2014). In this body of research, however, the role of community members, as opposed to planners and managers, does not appear to be prominent, so there is an opportunity here for Community OR practitioners to highlight the benefits of community-based intervention design, implementation and evaluation.

4.9 Indigenous people's issues

While much of the literature on Community OR originates from the UK, as the movement spreads into other countries with different cultural histories, COR theory and practice will come into contact

with indigenous people. Indeed, there is already a small but growing literature on OR practitioners working with indigenous communities (Ahuriri-Driscoll et al, 2005; Midgley et al, 2007; Beall and Brocklesby, 2017; Morgan and Fa'aui, 2017). The term 'indigenous' refers to the 'first people' in any given country, who were there before colonizing forces arrived (Smith, 1999). There are various people around the world who are trying to preserve their native cultures despite sometimes overwhelming pressure to give up their ancestral lands, languages and identities – and there are others (such as Māori in New Zealand) who have survived this cultural imperialism and are now resurgent; developing their languages and identities in new directions while still firmly anchored in their cultural history and traditions.

Working with indigenous people raises issues that are not encountered in any other setting. For a start, Western science, including the language and methodologies of OR, can be viewed as an instrument of domination because, historically, indigenous people have been subject to the 'objective' gaze of researchers who viewed their cultures as alien curiosities or ridden with primitive superstitions (Smith, 1999). This attitude has left deep suspicions amongst indigenous communities that scientists and operational researchers are at best going to take from them (in the form of publications and reputation) without giving anything in return, and at worst are going to assume that they have a superior rationality that validates the imposition of their own problem definitions and solutions without proper community engagement. These suspicions are amplified when the OR practitioners are employed by institutions that were originally founded by colonists (such as government departments), and non-indigenous COR practitioners therefore have to be strongly aware of identity issues and build relationships with communities over time and with cultural sensitivity (Midgley et al, 2007). Indeed, in recent years there have been movements in some indigenous communities to create their own methodologies, grounded in their own cultures. A good example is Kaupapa Māori in New Zealand (Bishop, 1996; Smith, 1999), which involves research by Māori, for Māori. Non-Māori OR practitioners can be involved, as long as the leadership sits with Māori themselves. This poses a significant challenge to OR practitioners, who need to negotiate everything, including whether they will be allowed to publish under the banner of Community OR!

There can also be cultural conflicts: while many indigenous methodologies are highly participative, there may be elements of local village culture that limit participation in ways that non-indigenous researchers feel deeply uncomfortable about. A good example in New Zealand is that a minority of Māori villages hold communal meetings where only men participate in the 'inner circle' and women have to sit silently around the edge – their marginalization physically expressed in the

seating arrangements. There are arguments in New Zealand about whether this tradition is an original Māori one or whether it was imposed by Christian missionaries, but whichever is the case, encountering this situation can place equality-minded Community OR practitioners in an ethical dilemma: whether to accept the local culture or speak out in favour of gender equality.

Despite these issues – and indeed, because of them – the learning opportunities for Community OR practitioners are substantial. First of all, when working in communities where there is a strong culture of indigenous research, lessons can be learned about the full potential of community leadership in co-creating OR projects (also see Ackoff, 1970, who worked in a non-indigenous context, but one where the project was constructed to give local people full leadership responsibilities). The potential is there for much more exciting and community OR that are culture-specific. The other significant opportunity for learning is to experience indigenous methodologies and methods and see whether they are transferable or adaptable to other cultures elsewhere in the world – with the permission of their indigenous curators, of course, and giving credit to the original contexts in which these approaches were developed. This could substantially enrich our Community OR toolkits, and is ethical as long as the sharing is voluntary and two-way; i.e., it is a case of indigenous communities enriching their own practice on their own terms as well as non-indigenous communities learning from them.

5. Conclusion

We have identified areas in which Community OR can enrich current research in multiple domains within and outside the decision sciences: humanitarian logistics; analytics; urban planning and community development; information systems and information technology; big and difficult data; smart cities; resilient cities; developing countries; diversity and inclusion; environmental issues; and indigenous people's issues. Across these domains, within and beyond OR, we have argued that all of the following aspects of COR can enrich our understanding of theory, methods and outcomes: its notions of intervention, local engagement and impact; its frequent concern for disadvantaged, underrepresented and underserved populations; its emphasis on problem solving processes as well as outcomes; its critical attitude and concern for ethics; its leaning toward qualitative and mixed method approaches; and, in general, its concern for community empowerment and social change.

It seems to us that greater engagement (beyond clients) and a critical perspective are particularly important when developing new approaches to analytic thinking for creative problem solving across disciplines and applications. While these notions are well accepted in some of the social

sciences and interdisciplinary areas such as planning, they are less commonly understood in the decision sciences – but this is where they arguably matter most, because the decision sciences are so concerned with application and impact. Thus, like Jackson (1987, 1988) and Midgley et al (2017a), we claim that a greater appreciation for the potential of COR principles, theory, methodology and methods – especially in relation to engagement and critical thinking – can enrich the decision sciences.

The analysis in this paper leads us to propose some potential implications for the theory, methods and practices within the decision sciences. First, the conception of 'community' can be broadened to address on-line as well as in-person communities; ones that are geographically concentrated as well as spatially dispersed; those that are defined by immutable versus changeable characteristics; and those that cohere around visible versus invisible individual characteristics (also see Midgley and Ochoa-Arias, 1999, for further thoughts on defining communities). This issue is especially salient to urban planning and community development, information systems and information technology, diversity/inclusion and environmental issues. In these domains, questions of what stakeholder groups 'count', how they are affected by decision problems and how their views can be incorporated into interventions are important and challenging.

Second, the notion of 'problem solving' can be broadened to encompass novel understandings of individual and collective values, motivations for action, cultural perceptions in organizations and social systems, as well as more traditional notions of policies, prescriptions and new procedures. This notion is important in humanitarian logistics, for example, where questions about how problems should be solved, and what the impacts of a problem solution might be on affected groups (beyond technical and logistical concerns), could receive more attention than they do at present, especially in the US OR context. This notion is important in a different way for indigenous people's issues, where cultural conflict, and the contrast between the perspectives of the researcher versus the researched, make traditional applications of OR problematic.

Last, the notion of a disciplinary 'home' or frame for inquiry can be loosened somewhat (especially in the US context) so that, for example, urban planning, analytics or information systems can become more accepting of COR thinking.

Regarding methods, we have argued that COR practitioners generally show a greater willingness than many others in the decision sciences to use mixed method designs to solve challenging problems; to connect interventions with systemic analyses wherever possible, rather than deal with superficial symptoms of deeper social problems; and to focus on high-impact human outcomes, as compared with technical system change. We see these concerns as especially

important for diversity and inclusion, dealing with environmental issues and working in developing countries, where multiple analytic methods are commonly applied within specific disciplinary domains, but less often imported across disciplinary boundaries. To take just one example, how could a traditional approach to diversity and inclusion based on decision science improve not just the operations and long-term viability of an organization, but generate impacts upon the lives of members of underrepresented or marginalized groups who may not participate within that organization at present? We suggest that any credible project addressing this question would have to engage communities in the manner that is common in COR projects.

Regarding practice, we are reminded of the importance of interrogating common, disempowering assumptions about the roles that communities and their representatives should play in relation to problem solving in the agencies that serve those communities. More openness and flexibility is needed, especially when identifying problems, to make sure that agencies are not missing crucial issues. Within projects, insights, modeling and suggestions for change need to be better connected to stakeholder values, to improve local relevance. Again, especially in the US context, we suggest that technological-managerial solutions are essential but not sufficient. These insights seem especially important to the analytics, smart cities and big data movements, which often appear more interested in technologies, markets and data than in ways that they can engage especially underrepresented communities and make tangible improvements in the lives of diverse groups of citizens.

These implications for theory, methods and practice may provide the basis for a research agenda that *engages COR with the decision sciences more generally*. Such an agenda should embrace concerns with inter- and trans-disciplinary inquiry, systems thinking, community engagement, equity and social justice, and the implementation of solutions that embrace changes to human as well as technological systems. The current fraught political environments in the US and the UK increase the importance of such values, and suggest that researchers outside of the US and UK have a special opportunity to develop extensions to COR and decision sciences to support local development and community empowerment based on empiricism and critical inquiry for improved problem solving.

References

Ackermann F and 48 others (2009). The case for soft O.R. OR/MS Today, 36(2), 20-21.

Ackoff RL (1970). A black ghetto's research on a university. Operations Research, 18, 761-771.

Ahuriri-Driscoll A, Baker V and Midgley G (2005). Whānau and Whānau Development in Te Awakairangi: Te Rūnanganui o Taranaki Whānui kit e Upoko o te Ika a Māui Inc. Whānau Development and Learning Communities Initiatives. Client Report for Te Puni Kōkiri. ESR, Christchurch.

Bardach E and Patashnik EM (2016). A Practical Guide for Policy Analysis: The Eightfold Path to More Effective Problem Solving, 5th Edition. CQ Press, Los Angeles.

Barros R, Midgley G and Pinzón L (2015). Systemic Intervention for Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning. Systems Research and Behavioral Science, 32(1), 86-105.

Batty M (2013). Big data, smart cities and city planning. Dialogues in Human Geography, 3(3), 274 – 279.

Batty M, Axhausen KW, Giannotti F, Pozdnoukhov A, Bazzani A, Wachowicz M, Ouzounis G and Portugali Y (2012). Smart cities of the future. The European Physical Journal Special Topics, 214(1), 481 – 518.

Beall E and Brocklesby J (2017). Processes of engagement and methodology design in community operational research: Insights from the indigenous peoples sector. European Journal of Operational Research, under review.

Becker A, Matson P, Fischer M and Mastrandrea M (2014). Towards seaport resilience for climate change adaptation: Stakeholder perceptions of hurricane impacts in Gulfport (MS) and Providence (RI). Progress in Planning, 99, 1–49.

Bertot JC, Butler BS and Travis DM (2014). Local Big Data. In, Proceedings of the 15th Annual International Conference on Digital Government Research '14, Puron-Cid J, Robinson S, Zhang J and Gil-Garcia JR (eds.) ACM, New York, pp. 17–23.

Bishop R (1996). Collaborative Research Stories: Whakawhanaungatanga. Dunmore Press, Palmerston North.

Boland S (2012). "Big Data for Little Nonprofits". 2012. Nonprofit Quarterly, November 28, 2012. Web: http://nonprofit quarterly.org/management/21410-big-data-for-little-nonpr. Retrieved August 18, 2016.

Bollier D (2010). The Promise and Peril of Big Data. The Aspen Institute, Washington DC. https://assets.aspeninstitute.org/content/uploads/files/content/docs/pubs/The_Promise_and_Per il_of_Big_Data.pdf [accessed 18 August 2016].

Boyd A, Geerling T, Gregory W, Kagan C, Midgley G, Murray P and Walsh M (2007). Systemic Evaluation: A Participative, Multi-Method Approach. Journal of the Operational Research Society, 58, 1306-1320.

Boyd A, Brown M and Midgley G (2004). Systemic Intervention for Community OR: Developing Services with Young People (Under 16) Living on the Streets. In, Community Operational Research: OR and Systems Thinking for Community Development. Midgley, G. and Ochoa-Arias, A.E. (eds.). Kluwer, New York.

Bryant J, Ritchie C and Taket A (1994). Messages for the OR practitioner. In, Community Works: 26 Case Studies showing Community Operational Research in Action. Ritchie C, Taket A and Bryant J (eds.). Pavic Press, Sheffield.

Calvard TS (2016). Big data, organizational learning, and sensemaking: Theorizing interpretive challenges under conditions of dynamic complexity. Management Learning, 47(1), 65 – 82.

Caragliu A, Del Bo C and Nijkamp P (2009). "Smart Cities in Europe". 3rd Central European Conference in Regional Science – CERS, 2009, p.45-59. http://www.intaaivn.org/images/cc/Urbanism/background%20documents/01_03_Nijkamp.pdf [accessed 18 August 2016].

Caulkins, JP, Eeelman E, Ratnatunga M and Schaarsmith D (2008). Operations research and public policy for Africa: Harnessing the revolution in management science instruction. International Transactions in Operations Research, 15(2), 151 – 171.

Çelik M, Ergun O, Johnson B, Keskinocak P, Lorca A, Pekgün P and Swann J (2014). Humanitarian Logistics. In, 2012 Tutorials in Operations Research: New Directions in Informatics, Optimization, Logistics, and Production, in Mirchandani PB (ed.) Institute for Operations Research and the Management Sciences, Baltimore, p. 18 – 49.

Chen YC and Ahn M (eds.) (2017). Routledge Handbook of Information Technology in Government. Routledge, New York.

Chen Y and Kesten O (2016). Chinese college admissions and school choice reforms: A theoretical analysis. Journal of Political Economy (forthcoming).

http://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/abs/10.1086/689773?journalCode=jpe [accessed 1 January 2017].

Cohen C and Midgley G (1994). The North Humberside Diversion from Custody Project for Mentally Disordered Offenders: Research Report. Centre for Systems Studies, Hull.

Córdoba J-R and Midgley, G (2003). Addressing Organisational and Societal Concerns: An Application of Critical Systems Thinking to Information Systems Planning in Colombia. In, Critical Reflections on Information Systems: A Systemic Approach. Cano, J. (ed.). Idea Group, Hershey.

Córdoba J-R and Midgley, G (2006). Broadening the Boundaries: An Application of Critical Systems Thinking to IS Planning in Colombia. Journal of the Operational Research Society, 57, 1064-1080.

Córdoba J-R and Midgley, G (2008). Beyond Organisational Agendas: Using Boundary Critique to Facilitate the Inclusion of Societal Concerns in Information Systems Planning. European Journal of Information Systems, 17, 125-142.

Córdoba-Pachón J-R (2010). Systems Practice in the Information Society. Routledge, London.

Couldry N and Powell A (2014). Big data from the bottom up. Big Data & Society, 1(2), 20–53.

Creswell JW (2014). Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative and Mixed Methods Approaches, 4th Edition. SAGE Publications, Los Angeles.

Defilippis J and Saegert S (2012). Community Development Reader, 2nd Edition. Routledge, New York.

Dirks S and Keeling M (2009). A Vision of Smarter Cities: How Cities can Lead the Way into a Prosperous and Sustainable Future. IBM, Somers NY.

Duran S, Ergun O, Keskinocak P and Swann J (2012). Humanitarian logistics: advanced purchasing and pre-positioning of relief items. In, Handbook of Global Logistics: Transportation in International Supply Chains, International Series in Operations Research & Management Science, Vol. 181, Bookbinder, HH (ed.), Springer, p. 447-462.

Ekici A, Keskinocak P and Swann J (2014). Modeling influenza pandemic and planning food distribution. Manufacturing and Service Operations Management, 16(1), 11-27.

Ergun O, Guyi L, Heier-Stamm J, Keskinocak P and Swann J (2014). Improving humanitarian operations through collaboration. Production and Operations Management, 23(6), 1002-1014.

Espinosa A and Duque C (2017). Complexity management and multi-scale governance: A case study in an Amazonian Indigenous Association. European Journal of Operational Research, under review.

Flood RL and Jackson MC (eds.) (1991). Critical Systems Thinking: Directed Readings. Wiley, Chichester.

Flood RL and Romm NRA (eds.) (1996). Critical Systems Thinking: Current Research and Practice. Plenum, New York.

Foote J, Baker V, Gregor J, Hepi M, Houston D and Midgley G (2007). Systems thinking for community involvement in water conservation. Journal of the Operational Research Society, 58, 645-654.

Friend J (2001). The strategic choice approach. In, Rational Analysis for a Problematic World Revisited: Problem Structuring Methods for Complexity, Uncertainty and Conflict. Rosenhead, J., and Mingers, J. (eds.). 2nd edition. Wiley, Chichester.

Friend J (2004). Perspectives of engagement in community operational research. In, Community Operational Research: OR and Systems Thinking for Community Development. Midgley G and Ochoa-Arias AE (eds.). Kluwer, New York.

Gregory AJ and Atkins JP (2017). Community operational research and citizen science: Two icons in need of each other in the post-truth era? European Journal of Operational Research, under review.

Gregory WJ and Midgley G (2000). Planning for disaster: Developing a counselling service. Journal of the Operational Research Society, 51, 278-290.

Gregory WJ and Romm NRA (2001). Critical facilitation: Learning through intervention in group processes. Management Learning, 32(4), 453-467.

Gregory WJ, Romm NRA and Walsh MP (1994). The Trent Quality Initiative: A Multi-Agency Evaluation of Quality Standards in the National Health Service. Centre for Systems Studies, Hull.

Hall P and Tewdwr-Jones M (2010). Urban and Regional Planning. 5th ed. Routledge, New York.

Helfgott A (2017). Resilience, systems thinking and development: Towards an operational research framework for systemic resilience with applications for community operational research. European Journal of Operational Research, under review.

Institute for Operations Research and the Management Sciences. (2016a). "Doing Good with Good OR – Student Paper Competition". https://www.informs.org/Recognize-

Excellence/INFORMS-Prizes-Awards/Doing-Good-with-Good-OR-Student-Paper-Competition [accessed 24 Nov 2016].

Institute for Operations Research and the Management Sciences. (2016b). "Pro Bono Analytics". http://connect.informs.org/probonoanalytics/home [accessed 24 Nov 2016].

Institute for Operations Research and the Management Sciences (2016c). "Certified Analytics Professional." https://www.certifiedanalytics.org/ [accessed 1 Jan 2017].

Institute for Operations Research and the Management Sciences (2016d). "Analytics Maturity Model". https://www.informs.org/Apply-Operations-Research-and-Analytics/Analytics-Maturity-Model [accessed 1 Jan 2017].

Jackson MC (1987). Community operational research: purposes, theory and practice. Dragon, 2(2), 47-73.

Jackson MC (1988). Some methodologies for community operational research. Journal of the Operational Research Society 39(8), 715-724.

Jackson MC (1991). Systems Methodology for the Management Sciences. Plenum, New York.

Jackson MC (2006). Beyond problem structuring methods: Reinventing the future of OR/MS. Journal of the Operational Research Society, 57(7), 868-878.

Johnson SK, Hekman DR and Chan ET (2016). If there's only one woman in your candidate pool, there's statistically no chance she'll be hired. Harvard Business Review, April 26, 2016. https://hbr.org/2016/04/if-theres-only-one-woman-in-your-candidate-pool-theres-statistically-no-chance-shell-be-hired [accessed 1 Jan 2017].

Johnson MP (2016). "An Agenda for Diversity and Inclusion-Related Research within OR/MS/Analytics". Presented at INFORMS Fall National Conference, Nashville, TN, November 13, 2016. https://works.bepress.com/michael_johnson/77/ [accessed 1 Jan 2017].

Johnson MP (2015). Data, analytics and community-based organizations: Transforming data to decisions for community development. I/S: A Journal of Law and Policy for the Information Society: Big Data Future Part Two, 11(1), 49 – 96.

Johnson MP (ed.) (2012a). Community-Based Operations Research: Decision Modeling for Local Impact and Diverse Populations. Springer, New York.

Johnson MP (2012b). Community-based operations research: Introduction, theory and applications. In, Johnson MP (ed.). Community-Based Operations Research: Decision Modeling for Local Impact and Diverse Populations. Springer, New York, p. 3 – 36.

Johnson MP, Drew RB, Keisler J and Turcotte D (2012). What is a strategic acquisition? Decision modeling in support of foreclosed housing redevelopment. Socio-Economic Planning Sciences, 46(3), 194 – 204.

Johnson MP, Hollander J and Davenport Whiteman E (2015). Data and analytics for neighborhood development: Smart shrinkage decision modeling in Baltimore, Maryland. In, Planning Support Systems and Smart Cities, Geertman S, Ferreira J Goodspeed R and Stillwell J (eds.). Springer, Switzerland, p. 61 – 76.

Johnson MP, Jani S (2016). "Measuring Success: Community Analytics for Local Economic Development". Working paper. https://works.bepress.com/michael_johnson/70/ [accessed 2 Jan 2017]

Johnson MP, Keisler JM, Solak S, Turcotte DA, Bayram A and Drew RB (2015). Decision Science for Housing and Community Development: Localized and Evidence-Based Responses to Distressed Housing and Blighted Communities. Wiley, New York.

Kaplan E (ed.) (2016). Editor's Cut, Volume 4: Confronting Public Problems with Operations Research. Institute for Operations Research and the Management Sciences, Catonsville, MD.

Keeney R (1992). Value-Focused Thinking: A Path to Creative Decisionmaking. Harvard University Press, Cambridge.

Keisler J, Turcotte DA, Drew RB and Johnson MP (2014). Values structuring and strategy design for housing and community development. EURO Journal on Decision Processes, 2(3-4), 221 – 256.

Kirby MW (2007). Paradigm change in operations research: Thirty years of debate. Operations Research, 55(1), 1 - 13.

LeClerc PD, McLay LA and Mayorga ME (2012). Modeling equity for allocating public resources. In, Community-Based Operations Research: Decision Modeling for Local Impact and Diverse Populations, Johnson MP (ed.). Springer, New York, p. 97 – 118.

Levy JM (2017). Contemporary Urban Planning, 11th Edition. Routledge, New York.

Liberatore F, Ortuño MT, Tirado G, Vitoriano B and Scaparra MP (2014). A hierarchical compromise model for the joint optimization of recovery operations and distribution of emergency goods in humanitarian logistics. Computers & Operations Research, 42, 3–13.

Liberatore, M.J. and W. Luo. 2010. The Analytics Movement: Implications for Operations Research. Interfaces 40(4): 313-324.

Manoharan A (ed.) (2014). E-Government and Websites: A Public Solutions Handbook. Routledge, New York.

Maposa, D., Cochran, J.J. and M. Lesaoana. 2016. Modelling Non-Stationary Annual Maximum Flood Heights in the Lower Limpopo River Basin of Mozambique. Jàmbá: Journal of Disaster Risk Studies 8(1), a185.

Martin SA (2015). A framework to understand the relationship between social factors that reduce resilience in cities: Application to the city of Boston. International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction, 12, 53–80.

Mettler S (2011). The Submerged State: How Invisible Government Policies Undermine American Democracy. The University of Chicago Press, Chicago.

Midgley G (1992). Pluralism and the legitimation of systems science. Systems Practice, 5, 147-172.

Midgley G (1994). Ecology and the poverty of humanism: A critical systems perspective. Systems Research, 11, 67-76.

Midgley G (1996). What is this thing called critical systems thinking? In, Critical Systems Thinking: Current Research and Practice. Flood, R.L. and Romm, N.R.A. (eds.). Plenum, New York.

Midgley G (1997). Dealing with coercion: Critical systems heuristics and beyond. Systems Practice, 10, 37-57.

Midgley G (2000). Systemic Intervention: Philosophy, Methodology, and Practice. Kluwer/Plenum, New York.

Midgley G (2015). Systemic Intervention. In, The Sage Handbook of Action Research, 3rd Edition. Bradbury-Huang, H. (ed.). Sage, London.

Midgley G, Ahuriri-Driscoll A, Baker V, Foote J, Hepi M, Taimona H, Rogers-Koroheke M, Gregor J, Gregory W, Lange M, Veth J, Winstanley A and Wood D (2007). Practitioner identity in systemic intervention: Reflections on the promotion of environmental health through Māori community development. Systems Research and Behavioral Science, 24, 233-247.

Midgley G, Johnson MP and Chichirau G (2017a). What is community operational research? European Journal of Operational Research, under review.

Midgley G and Milne A (1995). Creating employment opportunities for people with mental health problems: A feasibility study for new initiatives. Journal of the Operational Research Society, 46(1), 35-42.

Midgley G, Munlo I and Brown M (1998). The Theory and Practice of Boundary Critique: Developing Housing Services for Older People. Journal of the Operational Research Society, 49, 467-478.

Midgley G, Nicholson J and Brennan R (2017b). Dealing with challenges to methodological pluralism: The paradigm problem, psychological resistance and cultural barriers. Industrial Marketing Management, 45, in press.

Midgley G and Ochoa-Arias AE (1999). Visions of community for community OR. Omega, 27, 259-274.

Midgley G and Ochoa-Arias AE (2004a). An introduction to community operational research. In, Community Operational Research: OR and Systems Thinking for Community Development. Midgley G and Ochoa-Arias AE (eds.). Kluwer, New York.

Midgley G and Ochoa-Arias AE (eds.) (2004b). Community Operational Research: OR and Systems Thinking for Community Development. Midgley G and Ochoa-Arias AE (eds.). Kluwer, New York.

Midgley G and Pinzón L (2013). Systemic mediation: Moral reasoning and boundaries of concern. Systems Research and Behavioral Science, 30, 607–632.

Midgley G and Reynolds M (2001). Operational Research and Environmental Management: A New Agenda. Operational Research Society, Birmingham.

Midgley G and Reynolds M (2004a). Systems/operational research and sustainable development: Towards a new agenda. Sustainable Development, 12, 56-64.

Midgley G and Reynolds M (2004b). Community and environmental OR: Towards a new agenda. In, Community Operational Research: OR and Systems Thinking for Community Development. Midgley G and Ochoa-Arias AE (eds.). Kluwer, New York.

Mingers J (2011a). Ethics and OR: Operationalising discourse ethics. European Journal of Operational Research, 210, 114 – 124.

Mingers J (2011b). Soft OR comes of age – but not everywhere! Omega, 39, 729–741.

Mingers J (2011c). Taming hard problems with soft O.R. OR/MS Today, 36(2), 48-53.

Mingers J and Gill A (eds.) (1997). Multimethodology: The Theory and Practice of Combining Management Science Methodologies. Wiley, Chichester.

Mingers J and Rosenhead J (2004). Problem structuring methods in action. European Journal of Operational Research, 152, 530–554.

Morgan TKKB and Fa'aui TN (2017). Empowering indigenous voices in disaster response: Applying the mauri model to New Zealand's worst environmental maritime disaster. European Journal of Operational Research, under review.

Mortenson MJ, Doherty NF and Robinson S (2014). Operational research from Taylorism to terabytes: A research agenda for the analytics age. European Journal of Operational Research, 241(3), 583 – 595.

Munday PG (2015). Developing a Systems Approach for Multi-Agency Co-ordination and Community Engagement in Disaster Recovery. PhD Thesis, University of Hull, Hull.

National Federation for Catholic Youth Ministry (2008). "Social Justice". Washington, D.C.: National Catholic Committee for Girl Scouts USA and Camp Fire USA.

http://www.nccgscf.org/resources/justice.htm [accessed 16 August 2016].

Nussbaumer Knaflic C (2015). Storytelling with Data: A Data Visualization Guide for Business Professionals. Wiley, New York.

Ochoa-Arias AE (1994). The possibilities of community OR in a third world country. International Transactions in Operational Research, 1, 345-352.

Ochoa-Arias AE (2004). An interpretive systemic exploration of community action in Venezuela. In, Community Operational Research: OR and Systems Thinking for Community Development. Midgley G and Ochoa-Arias AE (eds.). Kluwer, New York.

Pimentel BS, Santibañez Gonzalez E and Barbosa GNO (2016). Decision-support models for sustainable mining networks: Fundamentals and challenges. Journal of Cleaner Production, 112, 2145 – 2157.

Pindar S (1994). Planning a network response to racial harassment. In, Community Works: 26 Case Studies showing Community Operational Research in Action. Ritchie C, Taket A and Bryant J (eds.). Pavic Press, Sheffield.

Pollock SM, Rothkopf MH and Barnett A (eds.) (1994). Operations Research and the Public Sector. North-Holland, Amsterdam.

Ranyard JC, Fildes R and Hu T-I (2015). Reassessing the scope of OR practice: The influences of problem structuring methods and the analytics movement. European Journal of Operational Research, 245(1), 1 - 13.

Ritchie C (2004). Housing in the Dearne Valley: Doing community OR with the Thurnscoe Tenants Housing Co-operative. In, Community Operational Research: OR and Systems Thinking for Community Development. Midgley, G. and Ochoa-Arias, A.E. (eds.). Kluwer, New York.

Ritchie C, Taket A and Bryant J (eds.) (1994). Community Works: 26 Case Studies showing Community Operational Research in Action. Pavic Press, Sheffield.

Robinson M (2016). What is Social Justice? Appalachian State University, Boone NC. http://gjs.appstate.edu/social-justice-and-human-rights/what-social-justice [accessed 16 August 2016].

Romm NRA (2017). Reflections on a multi-layered intervention in the South African public education system: Some ethical implications for community operational research. European Journal of Operational Research, under review.

Rosenhead J (1993). Enabling analysis: Across the developmental divide. Systems Practice, 6(2), 117-138.

Rosenhead J (1986). Custom and practice. Journal of the Operational Research Society, 37, 335-343.

Rosenhead J and Mingers J (2001). Rational Analysis for a Problematic World Revisited: Problem Structuring Methods for Complexity, Uncertainty and Conflict. 2nd edition. Wiley, Chichester.

Savas E (1978). On equity in providing public services. Management Science, 24, 800 – 808.

Savas E (1969). Simulation and cost-effectiveness analysis of New York's emergency ambulance service. Management Science, 15, B608 – B627.

Schafer JG and Gallemore CT (2016). Biases in multicriteria decision analysis: The case of environmental planning in southern Nevada. Environment and Planning C: Government and Policy, in press. Web:

http://epc.sagepub.com/content/early/2016/02/16/0263774X16629675.abstract. Retrieved August 18, 2016.

Shen C-Y and Midgley G (2007). Toward a Buddhist systems methodology 3: An application in a Taiwanese non-governmental organization. Systemic Practice and Action Research, 20, 211-244.

Shen C-Y and Midgley G (2015). Action research in a problem avoiding culture using a Buddhist systems methodology. Action Research, 13(2), 170-193.

Shi P (2015). Guiding school-choice reform through novel applications of operations research. Interfaces, 45(2), 117 - 32.

Siegel E (2016). Predictive Analytics: The Power to Predict Who Will Click, Buy, Lie, or Die, 2nd Edition. Wiley, New York.

Simchi-Levi D. (2009). Not the appropriate outlet. OR/MS Today, 36(2), 21.

Simchi-Levi D (2006). The state of operations research. OR/MS Today, 33(1), 52–55.

Smith LT (1999). Decolonizing Methodologies: Research and Indigenous Peoples. Zed Books: London.

Souza R, Rosenhead J, Salhofer SP, Valle RAB and Lins MPE (2014). Definition of sustainability impact categories based on stakeholder perspectives. Journal of Cleaner Production, 105, 41–51.

Sova CA, Helfgott A, Chaudhury AS, Matthews D, Thornton TF and Vermeulen SJ (2015). Multilevel stakeholder influence mapping: Visualizing power relations across actor levels in Nepal's agricultural climate change adaptation regime. Systemic Practice and Action Research, 28, 383-409.

Spaans M and Waterhout B (2016). Building up resilience in cities worldwide – Rotterdam as participant in the 100 resilient cities programme. Cities, in press.

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0264275116301159 [accessed 18 August 2016].

Stokey E and Zeckhauser R (1978). A Primer for Policy Analysis. W.W. Norton & Company, New York.

Taket A and White L (1993). After OR: An agenda for postmodernism and poststructuralism in OR. Journal of the Operational Research Society, 44, 867-881.

Taket A and White L (2000). Partnership and Participation: Decision-Making in the Multiagency Setting. Wiley, Chichester.

The Movement for Black Lives (2016). "Platform". https://policy.m4bl.org/platform/ [accessed 1 Jan 2017].

The Operational Research Society (2016). "Pro Bono O.R. in the Third Sector". http://www.theorsociety.com/Pages/Probono/Probono.aspx [accessed 30 Dec 2016].

Thunhurst CP (2013). Public health systems analysis – where the River Kabul meets the River Indus. Globalization and Health, 9(1), 39.

Tirivanhu P, Matondi PB and Sun D (2016). Systemic evaluation of a comprehensive community initiative based on boundary critique in Mhakwe ward in Zimbabwe. Systemic Practice and Action Research, in press.

Turcotte DA, Johnson MP, Chaves EJ, Drew RB and Sullivan FM (2015). Reconstructing neighborhoods: Two case studies in foreclosed housing acquisition and redevelopment by community development corporations in Massachusetts. Housing and Society, 42(1), 17 – 39.

Ufua DE, Papadopoulos T and Midgley G (2016). Systemic Lean Intervention: Enhancing Lean with Community Operational Research. Business School Research Memorandum 98, University of Hull, Hull.

Ufua DE, Papadopoulos T and Midgley G (2017). Systemic lean intervention: Enhancing lean with community operational research. European Journal of Operational Research, under review.

Ulrich W (1993). Some difficulties of ecological thinking, considered from a critical systems perspective: A plea for critical holism. Systems Practice, 6, 583-611.

Urban Research Based Action Network (2016). "Home". http://urbanresearchnetwork.org/ [accessed 1 Jan 2017].

Walters P (2015). The problem of community resilience in two flooded cities: Dhaka 1998 and Brisbane 2011. Habitat International, 50, 51–56.

Waltner-Toews D, Kay J, Murray TP and Neudoerffer C (2004). Adaptive methodology for ecosystem sustainability and health (AMESH): An introduction. In, Community Operational Research: OR and Systems Thinking for Community Development. Midgley G and Ochoa-Arias AE (eds.). Kluwer, New York.

Wenstop F and Koppang H (2009). On operations research and value conflicts. Omega, 37, 1109 – 1120.

White A and Trump K-S (2016). The promises and pitfalls of 311 data. Urban Affairs Review. http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/1078087416673202 [accessed 1 Jan 2017].

White L, Smith H and Currie C (2011). OR in developing countries: A review. European Journal of Operational Research, 208(1), 1 - 11.

Winston WL and Albright, SC (2016). Practical Management Science, 5th Edition. Cengage Learning, Boston.

Xing Y, Li L, Bi Z, Wilamowska-Korsak M and Zhang L (2013). Operations research (OR) in service industries: A comprehensive review. Systems Research and Behavioral Science, 30(3), 300-353.